TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

SEPTEMBER 10th, 2020


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, September 10th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance led by the grandchildren of Dennis and Laura Gilhooly.

Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.


Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting to the fallen of September 11th and our own Stanford Fire Company,  adding that no words can express the beauty of the 9/11 Memorial that they created with flags on the Town Hall hill.  An aerial video was shown of the flag memorial taken by Jeff Galm from the Milan Fire Company.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilman Pepe reported that the Zoning Board of Appeals had no applications and therefore did not meet.

Councilwoman Weinberger had no Rec. Commission report as they would be meeting next week.
Councilwoman Fallon had no report.

Councilman Coughlin said that the video took care of his report.
Supervisor Burton said that the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee had met the previous evening and were discussing the Natural Resources section, wetland and ridgeline protection and recommended that a consultant be hired (to be addressed later in the meeting.)
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton stated that she had no other comments other than the Sept. 11th memorial, and added that those watching on Facebook could ask their questions at the end of the meeting.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept the agenda with the following additions: acceptance of the Supervisor’s financial reports (13b.) and to discuss a possible moratorium on subdivisions (13c.)  With these additions noted, a roll call vote was taken:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. ENVIRONMENTAL CLEARANCE ON LAND DONATION: Supervisor Burton stated that it could take 3 weeks before an environmental study of the 5-acre parcel donated to the Town would be completed for the planned memorial park.
2. OLD HIGHWAY GARAGE DEMOLITION BIDS: The Supervisor said that Engineer Ray Jurkowski was working on the bid package for the demolition of the old Highway Garage building and should have them ready by September 28th.
NEW BUSINESS:

1.  SUPERVISOR’S TENTATIVE BUDGET: Supervisor Burton said that the 2021 Tentative Budget folders had been picked up by the Board members from the Town Clerk’s office and the first workshop would be scheduled soon. The budget’s aim was to keep all programs and employees but reduce expenses by $31,000.  Some expenses for this year’s budget were underfunded such as medical expenses.  A 5-year vision is included in the budget packets, along with much more information and is also available to the public at the Town Clerk’s office and at the Library.  This 2021 budget is almost identical to the 2015 budget, and the fund balance dependence has been lowered from $950,000 used last year to $200,000 for this proposed budget.  The first budget workshop will be on Sept. 21st, hopefully in person at the Town Hall but only 12 people can attend, and the budget public hearing might be held at the Fire House.
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2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2020: A Short Environmental Assessment form had to be completed for this proposed Local Law and Attorney Butts explained that it is an unlisted action, with Attorney Butts reading the SEQR form, part 1 and the narrative.  Councilman Pepe added that this might not have been necessary if there had been no pandemic with its downturn in revenue and if the current budget had not used almost $1 million from the savings for the 60% tax decrease.  A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger to include these two statements in the narrative: that this tax cap levy override is necessary due to the 59.8% tax reduction and loss of revenue with the reliance of $950,000 of savings to support the 2020 Budget.  

Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – no; Frank Pepe – yes.
Part 2 of the SEQR was read by Supervisor Burton, with all answers as “no or small impact.”   Attorney Butts read the following resolution:
RESOLUTION No. 9A of 2020
SEQRA Finding for Local Law Authorizing Town Board to Override Tax Levy Limit for 2021 Budget
At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, held as a Zoom meeting on the 10th day of September, 2020, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor, Wendy Burton called the meeting to order and made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Mary Weinberger, introduced the following resolution, to wit.

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Town Board (“Town Board”) intends to enact a local law authorizing it to override the 1.56% New York State Tax Levy Limit for the 2021 Town Budget; and 

WHEREAS, the enactment of such a local law is an Unlisted Action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”); and

WHEREAS, there are no other involved agencies for the SEQRA review; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board prepared a Short Environmental Assessment Form (“EAF”); and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has considered the proposed action as defined in Sections 617.2(b) and 617.3(g) of the New York Department of Environmental Conservation (“DEC”) Regulations; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed the EAF and the criteria contained in Section 617.7(c) of the DEC Regulations and has thoroughly analyzed the identified relevant areas of environmental concern to determine if the proposed action may have a significant adverse impact on the environment; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby declares itself lead agency for this action under SEQRA; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that following its review and analysis, the Town Board determines that the proposed action will have no adverse environmental impacts; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby adopts a negative declaration for the reasons articulated in the EAF. 
The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor

Yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman

Yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
Yes
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman
Yes
Paul Coughlin, Councilman

Yes
Adopted and certified this 10th day of September 2020
RESOLUTION No. 9B of 2020

Authorizing the Town Board to Override the Real Property Tax Levy Limit for the 2021 Fiscal Year Town Budget

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held as a Zoom meeting on the 10th day of September, 2020, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor, Wendy Burton, called the meeting to order.  A motion was made by Councilman Frank Pepe, seconded by Supervisor Wendy Burton, moved the following resolution, to enact the following local law, to be known as Local Law No. 1 of 2020, entitled “A Local Law Authorizing the Town Board to Override the Real Property Tax Levy Limit for the Fiscal 
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Year 2021 Budget.” 

WHEREAS, the following Local Law was introduced as Proposed Local Law No. 1 of 2020, by Resolution No. 8A of 2020, adopted at a regular meeting of the Town Board held on August 13, 2020; and


WHEREAS, a properly noticed public hearing was held before the Town Board during the meeting on September 8, 2020, on Local Law No. 1 of 2020; and


WHEREAS, the Town Board determined the enactment of this Local Law will have no adverse environmental impacts and issued a Negative Declaration pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act; and

BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows:

Section 1.   Declaration of intent.  The Town Board has determined that the combination of the Covid-19 Pandemic, the resulting severe economic downturn and general uncertainty  have made it impossible for the Town to adopt a responsible budget for Fiscal Year 2021 without having to exceed the “tax levy limit” as that term is defined in New York General Municipal Law Section 3-c.  The intent of this Local Law is to allow the Town of Stanford to adopt a budget for Fiscal Year 2021 that requires a real property tax levy in excess of the “tax levy limit.”  The New York State Comptroller has announced that, absent an override, the Town must be limited to a 0.0156 Allowable Levy Growth Factor for Fiscal Year 2021.  Therefore, the Town Board has determined it is in the best interest of the Town, and its residents, for the Town Board to enact a Local Law authorizing the override of the Tax Levy Limit for the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget as the Town Board is authorized to do pursuant to New York General Municipal Law Section 3-c.     

Section 2.  Authority.  This Local Law is adopted pursuant to subdivision 5 of Section 3-c of the New York General Municipal Law, which expressly authorizes the Town Board to override the New York Property Tax Cap for the coming fiscal year by the adoption of a local law approved by a vote of at least sixty percent (60%) of the Town Board.

Section 3.  The Town Board of the Town of Stanford is hereby authorized to adopt a budget for Fiscal Year 2021 that requires a real property Tax Levy which is greater than the amount otherwise prescribed in Section 3-c of the New York General Municipal Law.  

Section 4.  This Local Law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the New York State Department of State.

The following resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor

Yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman

Yes-added that this would not have been necessary if the prior Board had not done the reckless actions of using almost $1 million in savings and cut the revenue by 60%  
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
Yes
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman
Yes- agreed with Mr. Pepe’s statements
Paul Coughlin, Councilman

 No
Certified and adopted this 10th day of September 2020
3. RESOLUTION TO RENAME PRIVATE ROAD TO OLYMPIA WAY:
TOWN OF STANFORD

RESOLUTION #9C OF 2020
TO NAME A PRIVATE ROAD / COMMON DRIVE

FOR THE ‘911’ PROJECT
Motion made by: Supervisor Wendy Burton
Seconded by: Councilwoman Mary Weinberger

WHEREAS, Dutchess County has implemented the E-911 Emergency Response and Call monitoring for the entire County, and
WHEREAS, THE County of Dutchess has reviewed the road names and addresses in the Town of Stanford to ensure correct recognition and identification of parcels on roads located in the Town of Stanford, and
WHEREAS, the County of Dutchess has requested the Town of Stanford to name private roads in the Town of Stanford for compliance with E-911, to enable E-911 response system to identify parcels, and
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WHEREAS, the name assigned below to the private road of Poppa Joe Way has been requested by the current owner of said road in the Town to be changed, and

WHEREAS, this road, now known as Poppa Joe Way, will now be known as                  OLYMPIA WAY   for a private drive off Hunns Lake Road, County Route 65, to include the property of Everett Cook, parcel ID # 6768-00-905764.
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford and the County of Dutchess, by approving the name of said road, assumes no responsibility or liability for the construction, maintenance, repair or use of said private road; that said private road named herein is not in any way deemed to have been dedicated or accepted by the Town of Stanford, and that this resolution is made only to provide a means of identifying private roads for emergency response purposes, and
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that that the Town shall order the sign but the expense of said sign and its installation shall be paid for by the property owner, and
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk forwards a copy of this resolution to the E-911 Coordinator.
ROLL CALL VOTE: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #9C of 2020 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of September 2020.

4. ADOPT NEW RETENTION AND DISPOSITION SCHEDULE FOR THE N.Y.S. LOCAL GOVERNMENT RECORDS – “LGS-01”:

TOWN OF STANFORD

RESOLUTION #9D OF 2020

TO ADOPT THE NEW RETENTION AND DISPOSITION SCHEDULE FOR THE STATE OF NEW YORK LOCAL GOVERNMENT RECORDS (LGS-1)


RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that Retention and disposition Schedule for New York Local Government Records issued pursuant to Article 57-A of the Arts and Cultural Affairs Law, and containing legal minimum retention periods for local government records, is hereby adopted for use by all officers in legally disposing of valueless records listed herein.


FURTHER RESOLVED that in accordance with Article 57-A:

(a) only records will be disposed of that are described in Retention and disposition Schedule for New York Local Government Records after they have met the minimum retention periods described therein;

(b) only those records will be disposed of that do not have sufficient administrative, fiscal, legal or historic value to merit retention beyond established legal minimum periods.
            ROLL CALL VOTE: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #9D of 2020 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of September 2020.

5. RETIREMENT RESOLUTION:  The following resolution was explained by Clerk Bell, with a motion to accept made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows:                                 RESOLUTION #9E OF 2020
[image: image1.emf]
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The foregoing resolution will be posted for 30 days at the Town Hall in 2 places and then sent to New York State Retirement.  Roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #9E of 2020 was adopted and certified this 10th day of September 2020.
6. APPOINT ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS SECRETARY: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Danielle Hardman as the ZBA Secretary at $16 per hour for 6 hours per week.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

7. ACCEPT APPOINTMENT OF NEW H.M.E.O. FOR THE HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: Highway Superintendent Myers had hired new HMEO Ryan Mackin, starting Sept. 8th, at $22.07 per hour.  A motion to approve this new hire was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.   Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

8. MOTION TO KEEP EMPLOYEES “PAID TIME OFF: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to keep the 2018 and 2019 policy for 2020 the same for employees’ paid time off until this policy can be revisited for 2021.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

9. COMPREHENSIVE PLAN COMMITTEE CONSULTANT: Supervisor Burton made a motion, on the Comprehensive Plan’s recommendation, to hire Nina Peak from the firm AKRF for $55,000 to help the committee finish their work in the next eight months, with the Town Board’s gratitude. $60,000 had been allotted in the 2020 budget.  The motion was seconded by Mary Weinberger with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – no; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.

10. ACCEPT DONATION OF PICKLE BALL COURT: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept the generous donation of a pickle ball court from the Everett and Helen Cook Foundation for the Rec. park.  The Board deeply appreciated this donation and extends their thanks.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
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11. SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY: The proposed sexual harassment policy was introduced to the Town Board for inclusion in the Employee Policy handbook and will be reviewed a second time at their October meeting before adoption.

12. THANK YOU TO THE GARDEN CLUB: Supervisor Burton recognized the Stanford Garden Club’s gift of the beautiful raised bed garden at the Town Hall, and also made mention of their past gifts of the Town Christmas tree and the crabapple tree in the center of the Town Hall parking lot.
13. BUDGET TRANSFERS RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered by Supervisor Burton:                 RESOLUTION #9F OF 2020

GENERAL FUND BUDGET TRANSFERS RESOLUTION
Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe:
WHEREAS, the General Fund of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2020 General Fund Budget line items which will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and

WHEREAS, the General Fund Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for the 2020 General Fund:

APPROPRIATIONS:



ACCOUNT
DESCRIPTION
PURPOSE
 $ INCREASE             DECREASE

00.01 1010.4
Town Board
 
Insufficient Funds
$347.97

  

00.01.1990.4
Contingency

Available funds


  $347.97




 TOTALS 

                        +$347.97
-$347.97

00.01.1110.21   Court Grant
             Never Posted
            $4665.99




00-3021





                                      $4665.99




 TOTALS

                       +$4665.99         -$4665.99

00.01.1340.4        Tax C postage
 Insufficient Funds      + $11.90

00.01.1990.4        Contingency
 Available Funds          

 -    $11.90




TOTALS

 
           +   $11.90           -  $11.90

00.01.1420
   Attorney

Insufficient Funds*
 + $5,000.00

00.01.1990.4
   Contingency

Available Funds


 -$5,000.00





  TOTALS

         +   $5,000.00      - $5,000.00

00.07.8010
ZBA postage

Insufficient Funds     +    $9.00



00.01.1990.4
   Contingency

Available Funds           

 -        $ 9.00 





  TOTALS
                         +   $9.00                 - $9.00

ACCOUNT
DESCRIPTION PURPOSE

$ INCREASE

-DECREASE

00.07.8989.4     Berkshire T Grant
Never Posted        + $3,000.00



00-2705            Gift/Revenue




                              -$3,000.00

                    

              TOTALS
                +   $ 3,000.00              - $3,000.00   

(*Note:
 Attorney Fees were severely under budgeted for years at $14,000 even though Attorney Fee actuals have exceeded.)
            ROLL CALL VOTE: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Resolution #9F of 2020 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Board members present and certified this 10th day of September 2020.

13A. ACCEPTANCE OF SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to accept the Supervisor’s report and bank reconciliations as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

13B. DISCUSS A SUBDIVISION MORATORIUM: The Board discussed the concept of having a local law on a moratorium on major subdivisions while the Comprehensive Plan 
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is being written, as had been done eight to ten years ago.  Attorney Butts will look into previous moratorium laws.
14. APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  The minutes of the August 13th Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

15.  APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #9 FOR September 2020: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the payment of Abstract #9 of 2020 as follows:  General Fund, check #s 5429-5480, in the amount of $47,538.80; Highway Fund, check #s 3702-3120, in the amount of $15,876.21; Transfer Station, check #s 3118-3120, in the amount of $6,202.30; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #3031, in the amount of $785.61; and Capital Projects Fund, check #3002-3004, in the amount of $34,196.43.  Grand total of Abstract #9 of 2020: $120,857.50.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  
QUESTIONS FROM FACEBOOK: 

Kathy Spiers  - thanked the Board for the Tax Cap resolution.
Gary Lovett – was looking for a link to join in the meeting.

Kathy Spiers – thought that a road name change, as this one for the old Roseland area, should be discussed prior for historical significance.

Johanna Shafer – agreed with the historical importance before a road name is changed.

Carl Merritt -  Ryan is a great addition.  Is the Town broke?  Spoke of a 200-acre subdivision that would be made into 50 acre lots.  Also said that we need in person meetings, and asked about a tax increase, and he was over-taxed.
Councilman Coughlin, asked that since that he did not have the book in front of him, about how much the tax increase would be. Councilman Pepe replied that from 2019, about $21 per thousand of assessed value: for a $200,000 home would see a $45 increase, and a $300,000 home would increase by $67, and that the 2021 tentative budget is very similar to the 2015 budget.  Percentages don’t really apply.  Supervisor Burton added that the Town tax is only 8% of your total taxes for the year, and that the school is 67%.
Johanna Shafer – had a hard time listening to this meeting and could not get in – many interruptions and intermittent sound.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to close the regular meeting at 8:39 pm and go into an Executive Session regarding a personnel issue and a matter of litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
The Board exited their Executive Session at 8:49 pm on a motion made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton, and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, that the Board denied the appeal of a Highway Department worker.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – abstained; Frank Pepe – yes, with regret.

A motion as made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to have the law firm Mackey, Butts and Wise do additional legal work on behalf of the Town to pursue an appeal to the NYMIR decision.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

With no other matters to discuss, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:53 pm was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
______________________________

Respectfully submitted, 
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
